27 August 2003

   Dr Umberto Boffa

   31 –35 Burgundy Street 

                                                           Heidelberg Victoria 3084

Senator Jan McLucas

Chair, Medicare Inquiry

Parliament House

CANBERRA  ACT  2600

Dear Senator McLucas,

Submission to the Medicare Inquiry focusing on the future of     Australian General Practice

Thank you for accepting my submission.  

I graduated MBBS in 1980 and am a practising (Vocationally Registered) general practitioner in Melbourne, Medical Director of BUPA Health Insurance, have had extensive administrative experience in the public hospital system and teach and supervise medical students in both preclinical and clinical undergraduate years. 

I feel qualified to offer a contribution to the thoughts you are collecting during this important inquiry.

Preamble

I believe Medicare is predicated on a successful general practice sector and should like to restrict my comments to this area.

The collective morale of “worker bee” general practitioners is currently at low ebb and negative attitudes now pervade the medical primary care landscape in Australia.  

This morale problem is communicated to young doctors and students so that whereas there are 1100 trainee emergency physicians (who will not find work), there are only 400 trainees in general practice.  

In my view, the low morale is the result of an unintended despotism toward general practitioners at a Department level.   It is exercised by a thoroughly conscientious and honest bureaucracy for what they sincerely believe is the good of the community. 

If primary care outcomes are to improve, these negative forces need to be urgently and intelligently managed.

Successive governments have seen ordinary general practitioners as “ a flock of timid and industrial animals, of which government is the shepherd” (De Tocqueville), instead of intensively trained professionals who can be trusted to get on with their work without untoward interference.  

As part of this view, the government (of both persuasions) has established the RACGP and the Divisions of General Practice as communications (and control) channels.     

Both organisations contain rank amateur medical politicians at the behest of government who give views that demonstrably benefit those organisations and government, to the perceived disadvantage to the ordinary GP “punter”. 

I doubt these political organisations, already split by developing factions, and too closely dependent on the “hand that feeds them” could ever deliver any useful outcome for the government or the community that could not have been more efficiently and democratically delivered by other means.

The problem created by these organisations is that the primary care landscape is full of tension and its politics appear to me, as a “worker bee,” as those of exclusion.  Long time general practitioners are excluded from the Vocational Register and are termed perfunctorily “Other Medical Practitioners.”  

More importantly, young medical graduates, after eight years of intensive training, are now precluded from entering general practice unless they hold the RACGP Fellowship. 

It is as if general practice has, at a stroke, become too difficult an area to practise without 12 years of training notwithstanding rocket science requires less.  

This requirement must be compared to the training requirements of complementary health and nurse practitioners embraced by the community and government as legitimate primary care providers.  Why on Earth would a young student choose to become a general practitioner when they could become one of these with commensurate earnings and considerably less training input? 

It should be apparent this new and extraordinary training requirement favours those general practitioners already in practice, as if to “pull the rope ladder up after them”.   More evident, it favours the RACGP and the training practices that draw a stipend from it.  

The supporters of Medicare must ask whether this training requirement is economic from the prospective general practitioner’s viewpoint and necessary from that of the community?  

I believe not.  If a school student had the choice of training 12 years to become a proper doctor and 5 to become a lawyer, which would they choose?  And if a medical graduate had to choose between another 5 years to be a specialist or 5 years to become a GP (I do not regard GP as a specialty), which would they choose? 

My point is that unless the training requirement of GP is dramatically altered, there may soon not be general practitioners for the government “to shepherd” and Medicare will fail.  This outcome is, in my view, not in the best interests of the community, nor is it far off.

Altering Medicare Course

As noted, morale is low among general practitioners, especially full time ones, and this means they are difficult to engage in any concerted effort to improve health outcomes.  

In short, the government’s aims are neutralised at the outset.  The reason for this is not least owing to the powerlessness many general practitioners feel despite their purported representation with government by the various organised groups. 

There is a prevalent view among practising general practitioners that the RACGP is a creature of government that has allowed it to engineer an advantageous situation for itself, but is now, as a consequence, at the behest of government.  I believe there is truth in this.

Nor would everyone agree that there is evidence that RACGP Fellows are more effective and efficient than other general practitioners.  Nor, for that matter any evidence that Vocationally Registered (VR) doctors are any different to non-VR doctors.

The College is fond of citing a recent University of Sydney study pointing to better outcomes from RACGP Fellows.  This study was not only poorly designed, it was directly funded by the College itself.  It is clearly of dubious value.

The RACGP has taken control of training for general practice on the strength of it being a “specialty”.   This is not only a contradiction in terms that serves the RACGP and its careerists, it is a denial of the importance of generalists to the community. 

Medicare should be concerned about the related problem of the vanishing general physician.  

This phenomenon has evolved over the last twenty years and its detrimental effects are lamented by “worker bee” general practitioners and the Royal Australian College of Physicians alike (personal communication).  

It used to be that a consultation with a general physician could sort out a diagnostic problem to the satisfaction of everyone including the payers.  

Now, a number of consultations with sub-specialist physicians will seldom elucidate a difficult diagnostic problem despite a plethora of invasive and expensive investigations.

It is also true that too many general practice consultations are rebated at specialist rates now.  Specialists tend to “hang on” to chronically ill or “worried well” people for long periods of time, often for good reasons.  

However, for much of this time, they are actually practising primary care outside their speciality, at specialist rebates.

For example, urologists will treat colds in their prostate cancer patients, seen over years and oncologists will treat hypertension in their cancer patients.

Imagine the frustration to general practitioners that general practice, practised by specialists, is worth more than general practice, practised by true generalists.   No wonder, many want to be known as specialists. 

The suggestion may appear extraordinary but I believe both the Vocational Register and its RACGP Fellowship requirement should be scrapped.  

This course would be in the interests of inclusivity – all doctors should be welcomed for their experience and undergraduate training.   

At the very least, an independent review, together with a medical survey to see whether the Vocational Register has achieved anything other than angst should be commissioned.  

The tyranny of Medicare

The Health Insurance Commission is fond of giving general practitioners feedback on their costs.  This information is not risk rated in any way and so has limited usefulness to a practitioner’s practice. 

However, the practitioner knows the Health Insurance Commission “counsellors” use this information to draw very important and punitive conclusions from them.   

The cost problem of Medicare does not lie at the feet of the conscientious “gatekeeper”.   It lies at the failure of government to support the gatekeeper.

Let us accept a simple premise.  General practitioners are among the most intelligent, best trained, self motivated and good willed workers in Australia.  

Any good manager knows you don’t treat these workers like children, with an array of penalties and rewards designed to inhibit initiative.  This is precisely the best way to demotivate workers.  

Yet, this is precisely what Medicare is doing to general practitioners, not only through its general rules and regulations but through its arrays of new items and blended payments, PIP, the Pharmaceutical Benefits Schedule imbroglio and on the list of practice inducements and restrictions goes.  

Some of these payments are dependent on Practice Accreditation.  Yet again, without a shred of evidence that Accreditation or that any of these directed payments improve quality of care.   

Immunisation bonuses appear to have delivered higher immunisation rates, however, I believe no more so, than a simple reminder alone would have produced.  

It is automatically assumed that if there is no money in it, general practitioners will not respond.  Keynes would not have agreed.  No one wants to be a bad doctor. 

All of these directive devices impose interminable administrative cost on general practices.  

More importantly, blended payments and “disease specific” items are professionally destructive because they specify, as if to so many clerks, what “hoops” to jump through and by when.

The end result may be a disinclination to bother at all, rather like as has happened to the NHS general practitioner for similar reasons, although they do not have fee for service to keep them working.  

Rather, general practitioners need to be let go to do their work.   

I am not advocating laissez faire.  I am advocating a return to a more liberal approach in the nineteenth century sense of that word – that as much use of spontaneous good will should be made, and with as little resort to coercion as possible.

While it is true that Australian general practitioners will respond responsibly if treated responsibly, they will still need guidance through practice specific and population based information to do their job.      
A New Direction for Medicare

PIP, disease items, accreditation and other prescriptive payment systems should be wound up at an appropriate rate.

If the profession wants the RACGP and its Divisions, then they will pay for them themselves. Just like other doctors do with their Colleges and professional apparatus.  

Government support must cease for these organisations must cease, leaving them to continue on the strength only of the value GP’s place on them.

The government would do better to ask general practitioners themselves what they think, rather than rely on second hand political messages from these funded channels.   

The Australian general practitioner, the envy of the Americans because of their gatekeeper expertise, needs the genuine ear of government and its sympathy and help rather than a government funded network of “collaborators”, as they have been called.   

It is time for a democratic direction to be taken.  Surveys, locality and interest based focus groups and web sites would yield more reliable information but would at the same time, increase the will of the ordinary general practitioner to be heard by government.     

So how does a government manage general practice?  

The most effective way of having general practitioners accept the validity of the values they are to serve is not by payment or control but by persuading them that they are the same values as the best among them, would serve anyway.

The most efficient means of accomplishing this is to use a medium that matters to them. As Marshall McLuhan put it, “the medium is the message”.

I should think the best communication medium between general practitioners and government is the Royal Australian College of Physicians (RACGP).  

The RACGP has expressed a willingness to help resurrect General Practice, even if only to fill the void left by the departure of the general physician.

Training would then be truly vocational and competency based and not political and frivolous as it is now. 

Medicare’s obsession with Disease Management (DM) should end, in my view.

That is not to say that DM is not important.  It is just that I know GP’s are not the best people to mange it.  Nurses or other therapists are by far better placed to follow the “cook book” approach DM protocols necessarily imply.

The role of GP’s is in the diagnosis, complication management and annual physical examinations of chronic disease, not its maintenance.    

Hence, nurses should be given prescribing and test ordering rights consistent with DM protocols.

Thousands of GP hours would then be released to see sick people who currently can’t get an appointment.  It is possible the so-called “GP shortage” would evaporate.

‘Six minute medicine” is a pejorative term used by the RACGP et al to justify their ends but quality is not time dependent as much as it is care dependent.  

There appears to be no logic in the way time is parcelled into different items, except as a budgeting exercise.  

Medicare consultation descriptors such as “first” and “subsequent” would make more sense than the current time based items.      

The best judges of care remain patients, not government bureaucrats just as the best indicators of quality are risk rated outputs, not the fact that a practice is Accredited or how many Medicare Health Assessments have been completed.

Practice Accreditation is an needless and political exercise and should be abolished.   

General practitioners do not have control over demand, they can only influence it.  This influence has been undermined by bulkbilling.  

Co-payments should be re-introduced into primary care consultations in order to help general practitioner re-exert influence over demand.  

General practitioners can be trusted to modulate this influence as they have done for generations.  Doctors will not permit co-payments to limit access in emergent situations and the new normalised price signals will serve to improve competition as much as much as limit elective demand.   

Finally, the Relative Value Study should be implemented in some measure, commensurate with demonstrable budgetary ability.  Otherwise current cynicism would preclude any advance in the direction of mutual trust and co-operation. 

Now if government money is to be re-distributed from the specialist sector to that of the general practitioner, and from the political bodies to more democratic processes, who is to manage inevitable conflict and whose job will it be to advise the Minister on these matters. 

Doctors with competing interests have always responded to executive direction from another doctor charged with the delegated task of making impartial informed decisions on resource allocation.  

This position would be entirely analogous to the public teaching hospital position of Director of Medical Services.      

The current Commonwealth Medical Officer (CMO) position or similar, in counsel with MSAC, could well fulfil the task of resource allocation between competing areas of medical practice within Medicare, to the greater satisfaction of providers than exists at the moment.

Medicare resource allocation should be de-politicised and should be marshalled by the CMO. 

Thank you for the opportunity to make some widely based suggestions as to how Medicare may be salvaged by saving its roots, General Practice. 

I should be pleased to discuss any aspect of this letter with your staff at any time.

Yours sincerely, 

Dr Umberto Boffa  

MBBS MBA CIME FCHSE FAIM

